PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 4th OCTOBER 2016
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr A Mathieson

	
	Mr T Woolven

Mr P Scott

	Mr R Tillett

Mr T Bonser
	Mr J Scade
Mr R Lupton

	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	
	


Apologies:       
None
	Number

_______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	124/16

125/16

126/16

127/16
128/16

129/16

130/16

131/16

132/16
133/16

134/16

135/16

136/16
137/16
138/16
139/16

	Members of the Public: Mike Taylor, Mr and Mrs Mahoney, Mrs D Stewart, Ms J Pover, Mr and Mrs Hunter and Mr Allewell
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mr Mahoney had recently installed a gate into his property on the site of what was formerly Bell Orchard. The Council had written to remind him that he had no legal right of access onto SHF from his property and the Council might consider erecting its own boundary fence to protect its land. Mr Mahoney agreed that he had no legal right of way but asked why he couldn’t be granted permission to use this gate when walking his dogs. He did not want vehicular access.
Ms Pover asked the PC to consider dropping the kerb by her property in order for users of the Blue Anchor to park more safely. She had no objections to the pub guests parking there. The Chairman explained that this was a matter for KCC but doubted that it would drop the kerbs due to financial restraints. The Chairman said that St Mary’s Close had been on a list at KCC for many years and pavements and roads had not been repaired for a very long time.

Mrs Pover also expressed her concern that there were no smaller houses in the Parish for elderly and young people wishing to remain the village.  The Council said that there was not as much profit for developers to build smaller houses.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 2nd AUGUST 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes of 2nd August 2016 be accepted as a true record after one amendment was made.  

MATTERS ARISING

Parish Website This was now up and running. Cllr Scott demonstrated the website showing the direct feed from T&M Planning Department into the Parish Council website.
The website address was: https://www.hugofox.com/community/platt-parish-council
Memorial Hall Postcode Sat Nav directions would take some time to update once the post office had published the new post code.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

 

The recent consultation on the 2017/2018 Local Government Finance Settlement whereby any Council wishing to increase its precept by more than 1.9% would need approval would be running to the end of October for comments.  Parish Councils were currently excluded but Cllr Taylor said that parish councils needed to make sure that they were excluded in perpetuity as in coming years they would be expected to take on additional services that Borough Council's could not afford to carry out. RESOLVED to write to say that parish councils should not be dealt with in the same as Borough Councils and should be excluded in perpetuity.

Cllr Taylor said that the Local Plan consultation would be running until the end of November but feared that the Borough Council was not listening to Parish Council's concerns.  Borough Green would be campaigning by distributing leaflets, asking for residents to write in with their comments.  He said that although the Rydon Homes site was not in the Local Plan, Platt could still try and push for a development of small homes.  Cllr Darby said that she would be happy to insert a leaflet in with each copy of the Village News.  Cllr Taylor agreed that this would be useful.
Mike Taylor said that he would look into pavement repairs at St Mary’s Close but doubted that KCC would fund the dropping of the kerb.

Cllr Taylor had met with Terry Drury of KCC, Mark Fewster of T&MBC Planning and Mrs Dakin (resident of Whatcote Cottage to look at what was thought to be a danger spot at the entrance to Platt Industrial Estate. Policy no longer allowed Mr Drury to state that this area was dangerous but Cllr Taylor would pursue the matter.

8.45pm Mike Taylor and Cllr Scott left the meeting
STONEHOUSE FIELD

Access onto SHF The Parish Council had sought legal advice from KALC on this matter and Legal Note 43 stated that the Council might not wish to prevent access altogether but simply ensure that the resident did not, by the passage of time, gain a legal right of access. An agreement could be drawn up stating that the resident and members of the resident’s family residing in the property in question may, with the permission of the Council, have access by foot only to and from the Council’s land. A plan would denote the entry point. This agreement would be on the understanding that such permission is personal to the resident in question and may be withdrawn by the Council at any time.
Residents present at the meeting were happy with this.

The Council said that this agreement should also include that residents take full responsibility of the gate and the Council would not be liable for illegal entrance into properties from SHF.

This would be an agenda item for the November meeting whereby the agreement could be approved by the full Council.
Allotments Two allotments had been strimmed. A resident would now undertake weedkilling on the two allotments. This would be discussed at the next FMC meeting to see if plastic or carpet should be laid down to stop further weeds growing.
Planings had been acquired for the rutted track down to the allotments.
Car Park Water calculations had been sent to KCC but it was still necessary to ascertain if this overflow storm drain was still used and if it was still connected. It would be a costly exercise to have a camera installed in the drain. Cllr Mathieson to contact KCC. 
Bonfire Night The PC had stipulated that vehicles could not be used on SHF to bring in materials for the bonfire. If possible, access to the bonfire should be via the farmland adjacent to SHF. The Clerk was asked to write to the Chair of Governors stipulating that SHF should be cleared of any litter etc within seven days of the event.
Access Road Mirror This mirror had firstly been damaged but had now been taken. Clerk to order. Cllr Scade enquired what the PC’s excess was on its insurance. Clerk to investigate.
Seesaw repairs had been completed. Mr Vallance had agreed to make the casing for it.
9.20pm Mr and Mrs Mahoney, Mr and Mrs Hunter and Mr Allewell left the meeting.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

TM/16/02370/FL LML Crouch, Crouch Cottages #2 Two storey side/rear extension. No objections, but expressed concerns

TM/16/02309/FL Maidstone Road, Platt, Picaroons New house & outbuildings to replace existing. Objected due to size, overdevelopment in the MGB
TM/16/02374/TNCA LML, Platt, Braeburn House Tree work. Expressed reservations

TM/16/01766/FL Maidstone Road, Platt Industrial Estate New Industrial units. Objections as previous applications
TM/15/03702/FL Maidstone Road, The Old Dairy. Conversion to single dwelling

TM/16/02370/FL LML Crouch, Crouch Cottages #2. Two storey side/rear extension. No objections


TM/16/01766/FL Maidstone Road, Platt Industrial Estate.
New Industrial units. Objections as previous applications
  PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/16/01429/FL Windmill Park, #7, Brambledown Demolish existing & rebuild new dwelling. Strong objections-contrary to MGB, overdevelopment, light pollution & more traffic movements. Approved 30/08/16

TM/16/02108/FL LML, Platt, Elgar Cottage Rear extension. No objections. Approved 30/08/16

TM/16/01930/TPOC The Ferns #6 Tree work. No objections. Approved 23/08/16

TM/16/01485/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, The Retreat Increase height of fence. No objections. Approved 10/08/16

TM/16/01610/FL Comp Lane, The Studio Demolish existing house and build new dwelling. No objections. Approved 05/08/16
TM/16/02542/TPOC Basted Lane, Crouch,The Paddocks. Tree work. Agreed walnut work but questioned other tree treatment. Approved 29/09/16 Subject to agreeing extent of works

TM/16/02309/FL Maidstone Road, Platt, Picaroons. New house & outbuildings to replace existing. Objected due to size, overdevelopment in the MGB. Approved 26/09/16 Numerous conditions

TM/16/02058/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, Marion Cottages #1A. New 2 bed bungalow. Objections as previous application. Approved 13/09/16 But applicant has appealed previous refusal for 4 bed house

TM/16/02370/FL LML Crouch, Crouch Cottages #2. Two storey side/rear extension. No objections, but expressed concerns. Approved 13/09/16 But further application to increase rear ext. submitted 14/09/16

TM/16/02374/TNCA LML, Platt, Braeburn House. Tree work. Expressed reservations. Approved 07/09/16
TM/16/02105/FL Maidstone Road, Wrotham Heath, Railway Cottage. Design alterations to 15/00435/FL. Objections as out of keeping.
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265/C/16/3154626
2 Keepers Cottage, Hurst Woods Against Enforcement Notice. Comments submitted by 22 Sept. 2016

APP/H2265/W/16/3147606
The Butts, Beechinwood Lane Against Refusal of TM/15/00978/FL. Comments submitted by 26 July 2016. Informal hearing 6/09/16
APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF Askew Bridge Site Non-determination & enforcement. 
Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT  4th OCT  2016

At the last volunteer day the team concentrated on the removal of brambles from heather around the Wellingtonias and in the Larches. Betty Uffindell also joined the volunteers.
TMBC undertook an inspection concentrating on health and safety aspects. David Palmer has looked into the findings. They are:
1. A handrail adjacent to the steps leading up from the church graveyard appeared to be unstable. This has successfully been repaired leaving the rails secure.

2. An old seat near the Platt Common entrance was found to be unsafe. This has been demolished in the knowledge that a newer and safer seat was available nearby.

3. The legs supporting the notice board located at the top of the steps leading up from the church yard were found to be rotten. Mr Palmer took the notice board and legs down and new legs have been ordered.  

The work undertaken earlier in the year to prevent run-off water from path MR298 flooding the graveyard appears to be working. 

There will be a volunteer day on Sat. 8th Oct. from 9.30am to 1.00pm. Meet at Platt Common with loppers, secateurs and gloves at the entrance. Next committee meeting to be held on 18th October.
 CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments be approved. 

The following payments were received:
PJCC


Fees






£230.00 

Mr Green

Access Rd  





  £91.54 

HM Revenue

VAT Refund




         £1,121.15 

Natwest

Interest
 





    £7.94 

T&MBC

Precept
 




       £31,000.00 

T&MBC

CTRS
 





£580.00 

BGJFC

Fees
 





£490.00 

Stone House CC
Fees 






£320.00


BGJFC

Key Deposit 





  £20.00

















 


  Total
       £33,860.63 



The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  VAT

   Total

PAYE

Tax/NI July 16

 



  £95.24 


Viking

Ink/Paper

 


  £3.27 
  £19.64  

PKF LittlejohnAudit





£60.00 
£360.00  

Playsafety Ltd
RoSPA Inspection



£19.60

£117.60  

Mrs M Beale
Cleaning Aug 16
        




£100.00 


Mrs J Davies
Salary Aug 16






£922.05 


Wrotham PC
Maintenance              



  £1.07 
  £56.48   

PAYE

Tax/NI Aug 16

 



  £88.09 


Wrotham PC
Maintenance
 
 


  £3.59    
  £76.07   

K Such

Hedging/Rhod Spray



£99.00
     
£594.00  

Kent CB
Autumn Renovation





£510.00 


Came & Co
Insurance
      




         £2,331.49 


Barry Baker
Mowing/Pitch Marking


  £9.29 
£715.73   

Reece Safety
Mirror


 


£16.10 
  £96.60  

Mrs M Beale
Cleaning Sept 16





  £80.00 

Mrs J Davies
Salary Sept 16






£922.05 


Kent Alum
Play Equipt Paint



£11.97

  £71.85




























Total



£223.89       £7,156.89 

FUNDING ARRANGEMENTS WITH PARISH COUNCILS
T&MBC had written to state that it was anticipated (subject to approval at its Full Council on 1 November) that both Financial Arrangements with Parish Councils grants (s136) and Council Tax Reduction grants would be withdrawn with effect from 1 April 2017.

In accordance with the timetable, the Overview & Scrutiny Committee reviewed the draft Special Expenses Policy on 13 September and recommended that it be approved for adoption by Full Council.  The Clerk was asked to query the loss of Churchyard mowing funding as St Mary’s Church was an open churchyard and anyone could be buried there.
PRECEPT
Current precept expenditure would be circulated to the Council. This would be an agenda item for the following month. 

CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Poppy Wreath RESOLVED that £80 be donated to the Royal British Legion for 2016.

REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

PPP had been attended by Cllr Bonser where Speedwatch, Local Plan, Finance and Community Lottery had been discussed. Community Lottery was a scheme run by T&M to raise funds for good causes. Groups can start to raise funds through Hive Lotto and Lotto tickets will be sold for £1. Revenue to organisations will be 50% plus £25,000 if player wins with 6 matching numbers.
Clerk to circulate details at next FMC meeting.
BMPOS The management plan was being worked on and there was good monitoring of expenditure. There was as yet no budget but this was being dealt with so that one would be in place for the following year. A boundary wall had collapsed in Mill Lane. It was thought that repairs would be in the region of £6,000.
KALC meeting discussed recruitment of additional PCSO’s. It was also encouraged to precept for Council training courses.
JPCTCG This meeting had discussed how speed cameras reduced crashes by 25%. However finance for more was very limited. It had also stated that 20mph speed limitations could be enforced if speeds went over 25mph.

MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Wrotham 3G Pitch TMBC's response following the special meeting of the 3G Pitch Management Committee with the  FF, FA, Wrotham School and the BGJFC administration representative was reported to the Council.  Following previous concerns over the the monitoring and transparency of accounts the Parish Council were informed that the School would provide the Committee with quarterly condensed accounts for the facility and full annual accounts to the FF/FA in accordance with their agreement.  The School advised it was, however, considered inappropriate for the Committee to have any direct control/authorisation over the expenditure related to the facility and this was a view supported by TMBC, the FF and FA.   Concerns were expressed over this especially as this is a community facility.  Currently Cllr Darby attends these meetings but Platt Parish Council had not contributed to the initial purchase of the pitch.  RESOLVED Platt Parish Council no longer wished to send a representative to this committee because of its reservations over the management of the accounts.
Street Lighting to be an agenda item for the next meeting. Quote to be obtained for the street light at Boneashe Lane.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 1st November 2016.

The meeting was closed at 10.15pm
	JD
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